BROWNIAN MODELS OF OPEN QUEUEING NETWORKS WITH HOMOGENEOUS CUSTOMER POPULATIONS

Ву

J.M. HARRISON

AND

R.J. WILLIAMS

IMA Preprint Series # 321

May 1987

INSTITUTE FOR MATHEMATICS AND ITS APPLICATIONS

UNIVERSITY OF MINNESOTA
514 Vincent Hall
206 Church Street S.E.
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455

204 S. Cowin, M. Mehrabadi, On the identification of Material Symmetry for ှ Buttazzo, G. Dai Maso and U. Mosco, A Derivation Theorem for Respect to a Radon Measure Capacities

Author(s)

- 206 M. Chipot, On R.W.R. Darling, Constructing Nonhomeomorphic Stochastic Flows Anisotropic Elastic Materials the Reynolds Lubrication Equation
- 208 207 **R.Y. Kohn and G.W. Milton,** On Bounding the Effective Conductivity of Anisotropic Composites
- I.J. Bakelman, Notes Concerning the Torsion of Hardening Rods and its N-Dimensional Generalizations
- 210 Guanglu Gong & Minping Qian,On the Large Deviation Functions of Markov Chains 211 Arie Leizarowitz,Control Problems with Random and Progressively Known Targets 212 R.W.R. Derling, Ergodicity of a Measure-Valued Markov Chain Induced by Random Transformations 209 1.J. Bakelman, The Boundary Value Problems for Non-Linear Elliptic Equations ii
- 213 G. Gong, M. Qian & Zhongxin Zhao, Killed Diffusions and its Conditioning 214 Arie Leizarowitz, Controlling Diffusion Processes on infinite Horizon with
- the Overtaking Criterion
- 215 Millard Beatty, The Poisson Function of Finite Elasticity
 216 David Terman, Traveling Wave Solutions Arising From a Combustion Model
 217 Yuh-Jia Lee, Sharp Inequalities and Regularity of Heat Semi-Group on
- D. Stroock, Lecture Notes Infinite Dimensional Spaces
- 219 Claudio Canuto, Thomas O'Brien, A Two Parameter Family of Pension Contribution Functions and Stochastic Optimization Spectral Methods and Maximum Principle
- 221 Takeyuki Hide, Analysis of Brownian Functionals
 222 Leonid Hurwicz, On Informational Decentralization and Efficiency of
- 224 Minoru Murata, Structure of Positive Solution to $(-\Delta + V)u = 0$ in R 225 Paul Dupuis, Large Deviations Analysis of Reflected Diffusions and Paul Dupuls, Large Deviations Analysis of Reflected Diffusions and
- 226 F. Bernis, Existence Results for Doubly Nonlinear Higher Order Parabolic Equations on Unbounded Domains. Constrained Stochastic Approximation Algorithms in Convex Sets
- 227 S. Orey and S. Pelikan, Large Deviations Principles for Stationary Processes 228 R. Guillver and S. Hildebrandt, Boundary Configurations Spanning Continua of Minimal Surfaces.
- 229 J. Baxter, G. Dai Masok U. Mosco, Stopping Times and T-Convergence.
 230 Julio Bouillet, Self-Similar Solutions, Having Jumps and Intervals of
 Constancy of a Diffusion-heat Conduction Equation
 Constancy of a Diffusion-heat Conduction Equation
 231 R. Hardt, D. Kinderlehrer & F.-H. Lin, A Remark About the Stability of
- Smooth Equilibrium Configurations of Static Liquid Crystal

 M. Chipot and M. Luskin, The Compressible Reynolds Lubrication Equation
- J.H. Maddocks, A Model for Disclinations in Nematic Liquid Crystal C. Folas, G.R. Sell and R. Temam, Inertial Manifolds for Nonlinear
- 235 P.L. Chow, Expectation Functionals Associated with Some Stochastic Evolution **Evolutionary Equations** 269
- 236 237 Guisape Buttazzo, Reinforcement by a Thin Layer with Oscillating Thickness W.H. Flaming, S.J. Shew and H.M. Soner, On Existence of the Dominant Eigen-Ergodic Markov Process function and its Application to the Large Deviation Properties of an
- Jensen and P.E. Sougenidis, A Regularity Result for Viscosity Solutions of Hamilton-Jacobi Equations in one Space Dimension

239

.

- 240 F. Colonius and W. Kilemann, Boczar-Karaki, J.L. Bona and D.L. Cohen, Interaction of Shallow-Water Waves and Bottom Topography Infinite Time Optimal Control and Periodicity
- Dirichlet Problems

- Harry Kesten, Scaling Relations for 2D-Percolation
- A. Leizarowitz, infinite Horizon Optimization for Markov Process with Fini
- 243 Louis H.Y. Chen, The Rate of Convergence in A Central Limit Theorem for Dependent Random Variables with Arbitrary Index Set States Spaces
- 244 G. Kalllampur, Stochastic Differential Equations in Duals of Nuclear Space
- 245 Tzuu-Shuh Chlang, Yunshong Chow and Yuh-Jla Lee, Evaluation of Certain Functional integrals with some Applications
- 246 L. Kerp and M. Pinsky, The Riemannian Manifold The First Eigenvalue of a Small Geodesic Ball in
- 247 Chi-Sing Man, Towards An Acoustoelastic Theory for Measurement of Residua Stress
- 248 Andreas Stoll, Invariance Principles for Brownian intersection Local Time and Polymer Measures
- 249 R.W.R. Darling, Rate of Growth of the Coalescent Set in a Coalescing Stochastic Flow
- 250 R. Cohen, R. Herdt, D. Kinderiehrer, S.Y.Lin, M. Luskin, Minimum Energy for Liquid Crystals: Computational Results
- 251 Suzanne M. Lenhert, Viscosity Solutions for Weakly Coupled Systems of First Order PDEs
- 252 M. Cranston, E. Fabes, Z. Zhao, Condition Gauge and Potential Theory for the Schrodinger Operator

 Brezis, J.M.Coron, E.H. Lieb, Harmonic Maps with Defects
- 253 254 ? Carverhill, Flows of Stochastic Dynamical Systems: Nontriviality of the Lyapunov Spectrum
- R.J. Williams, Local Time and Excursions of Reflected Brownian Motion H. Follmer, S. Orey, Large Deviations for the Empirical Field of a Gibbs A. Carverhill, Conditioning A 'Lifted' Stochastic System in a Product Case
- Measure

 A. Leizarowitz, Characterization of Optimal Trajectories On an infinite
- Y.Glga, T. Miyakawa, H. Osada, Two Dimensional Navier Stokes Flow with Measures As initial Vorticity Hor izon
- M. Chipat, V. Oliker, Sur Une Propriete Des Fonctions Propres De L'Operate 8 Laplace Beltrami
- 261 V. Perez-Abreu, Decompositions of Semimertingales On Duals of Countably Nuclear Spaces
- J.M. Bail, Does Rank-One Convexity imply Quasiconvexity
- P.N. Shivekumer, Chi-Sing Men, Simon W. Rabkin, Modelling of the Heart and B. Cockburn, The Quasi-Monotone Schemes for Scalar Conservation Laws. Part K.A. Pericak-Spector, On Radially Symmetric Simple Waves in Elasticity
- Jose-Luis Meneidi, Probabilistic View of Estimates for Finite Difference Methods Pericardium at End-Diastole
- Robert Hardt, Harold Rosenberg, Open Book Structures and Unicity of Minima Subman I folds
- Bernerdo Cockburn, The Quasi-Monotone Schemes for Scalar Conservation Laws H.R. Jausiin, W. Zimmermann, Jr., Dynamics of a Model for an Ac Josephson Effect in Superfluid 4H6
- 270
- 271 J.C. Taylor, A.K. Kapila, introductory Lecture on Reacting Flows

 J.C. Taylor, Do Minimal Solutions of Heat Equations Characterie Diffusions?

 J.C. Taylor, The Minimal Eigenfunctions Characterize the Ornstein-Uhlenbeck Process
- 273 Chi-Sing Man, Quan-Xin Sun, On the Significance of Normal Stress Effects in the Flow of Glaciers
- 274 **Omar Nijab,** On Partially Observed Control ot Markov Processes 275 **Lawrence Gray,** The Behavior of Processes with Statistical Mechanical Properties
- 276 R. Hardt, D. Kinderlehrer, M. Luskin, Remarks About the Mathematical Theory of Liquid Crystals

Brownian Models of Open Queueing Networks with Homogeneous Customer Populations*

J. M. Harrison Stanford University

R. J. Williams **
University of California at San Diego

Contents

Abstract

- 1. Introduction
- 2. An Open Network Model of Conventional Type
- 3. Rescaling Under Heavy Traffic Conditions
- 4. The Brownian System Model
- 5. Additional Notation and Preliminaries
- 6. Existence of Stationary Distributions
- 7. Uniqueness of Stationary Distributions
- 8. A Necessary Condition for Stationary Distributions
- 9. Product Form Solutions
- 10. Summary of Performance Analysis Procedures
- 11. Concluding Remarks and Open Problems

References

Keywords and phrases: Brownian system models, heavy traffic, performance analysis, product form solutions, queueing networks, stationary distributions.

Typesetter's note:

Bold letters B, I, F, M should be typeset as script letters. The bold letter R should be typeset as a special roman R.

^{*} Research supported in part by NSF Grants ECS 8503445 and DMS 8319562-A01.

^{**} This research was performed in part while the second author was visiting the Institute for Mathematics and Its Applications and the Center for Mathematical Analysis, with funds provided by the National Science Foundation, the Air Force Office of Scientific Research and the Australian National University.

Brownian Models of Open Queueing Networks with Homogeneous Customer Populations

J. M. Harrison Stanford University

R. J. Williams University of California at San Diego

Abstract

We consider a family of multidimensional diffusion processes that arise as heavy traffic approximations for open queueing networks. More precisely, the diffusion processes considered here arise as approximate models of open queueing networks with homogeneous customer populations, which means that customers occupying any given node or station of the network are essentially indistinguishable from one another. The classical queueing network model of J. R. Jackson fits this description, as do other more general types of systems, but multiclass network models do not.

The objectives of this paper are (a) to explain in concrete terms how one approximates a conventional queueing model or a real physical system by a corresponding Brownian model, and (b) to state and prove some new results regarding stationary distributions of such Brownian models. The part of the paper aimed at objective (a) is largely a recapitulation of previous work on weak convergence theorems, with the emphasis placed on modeling intuition. With respect to objective (b), several important foundational issues are resolved here and under certain conditions we are able to express the stationary distribution and related performance measures in explicit formulas. More specifically, it is shown that the stationary distribution of the Brownian model has a separable (product form) density if and only if its data satisfy a certain condition, in which case the stationary density is exponential, and all relevant performance measures can be written out in explicit formulas.

Brownian Models of Open Queueing Networks with Homogeneous Customer Populations

J. M. Harrison Stanford University

R. J. Williams University of California at San Diego

1. Introduction.

This paper is devoted to the study of some multidimensional diffusion processes that play an important role in queueing theory. The diffusions in question are of a type most often referred to as reflected Brownian motions [4, 12, 13, 14, 21, 24, 25, 26, 30]. It has been suggested in [10] that regulated Brownian motion is actually a better name, and here we shall use the neutral acronym RBM. We are concerned here with a special class of RBM's that arise as diffusion models of open queueing networks. The queueing theoretic interpretation of these processes will be reviewed, and then a systematic study of their stationary distributions will be undertaken.

In the title of the paper we have emphasized the fact that the processes studied here correspond to queueing networks with homogeneous customer populations, which means that customers occupying any given node or station of the network are essentially indistinguishable from one another. (The exact meaning of this phrase will become apparent shortly.) The classical model of J. R. Jackson [16, 17] fits this description, as do other more general systems to be described later. In contrast, Baskett et. al. [2], Kelly [19] and others have considered networks in which several distinct customer classes are served at one or more stations. Such a multiclass queueing network gives rise to a substantially more complicated type of Brownian system model, the study of which is only just beginning [11, 22]. When we refer to queueing network models hereafter, the restriction to homogeneous customer populations is implicit.

Our objectives here are (a) to explain in concrete terms how one approximates a conventional queueing model or a real physical system by a corresponding RBM, and (b) to state and prove some new results regarding stationary distributions of RBM's. The part of the paper aimed at objective (a) is largely a recapitulation of Reiman's [23] heavy traffic limit theorem, which has also been discussed at some length in the survey papers of Lemoine [20], Flores [9], and Coffman-Reiman [6]. Limit theorems of this type provide a rigorous justification for the use of Brownian system models under heavy traffic conditions (the meaning of this phrase will be explained later), but their intuitive content tends to be obscured by the technical apparatus employed. Thus, in the current discussion of approximation procedures, we shall emphasize modeling intuition and operational content rather than mathematical rigor. With respect to (b), it must be said that no general formula has yet been found for the stationary distribution of an RBM, nor do we give a general procedure for its computation. However, the issues of existence and uniqueness are resolved here, and determination of the stationary distribution is reduced to solution of a concrete analytical problem. Moreover, building on results proved earlier in [14, 30], we obtain necessary and sufficient conditions on the data of the RBM for its stationary distribution to have a separable density function. Under these conditions, the stationary density is exponential and all standard performance measures can be written out in explicit formulas.

By putting into one place all the information described in the previous paragraph, we hope to give a clear picture of the useful quantitative results that are already available for analysis of queueing networks by means of Brownian system models. In addition, we shall identify the important open problems whose solution would yield a truly comprehensive theory of performance modeling via RBM. The remainder of this paper consists of sections dealing with conventional system models, the Brownian system models that correspond to them, stationary distributions for those Brownian models, a summary of performance analysis procedures based on results for Brownian system models, and some miscellaneous concluding remarks, including a list of important open problems.

We conclude this introduction with an account of some notational and terminological conventions used throughout the paper. The letter e will often be used to denote a vector of ones, and the dimension of this vector will always be clear from context. Vectors are understood to be column vectors unless something is

said to the contrary, and transposes are denoted by primes. Vector (in)equalities are to be interpreted componentwise and a vector-valued function is nondecreasing (or non-increasing) if and only if each component has this property. The inner product between two k-dimensional vectors v and w will be denoted by $v \cdot w$ (= v'w for column vectors). For a vector v, diag(v) will denote the diagonal matrix whose diagonal entries are given by the components of v, and for a square matrix A, diag(A) will denote the diagonal matrix with the same diagonal entries as A. We shall use $D^K[0,\infty)$ to denote the space of functions $x:[0,\infty)\to\mathbf{R}^K$ that are right continuous on $[0,\infty)$ and have finite left limits on $(0, \infty)$. Consider this space endowed with the Skorohod topology [3, 8]. Weak convergence of probability measures on $D^K[0,\infty)$ is defined as in Billingsley [3, Chapter 1] or Ethier-Kurtz [8, Chapter 3]: a sequence of probability measures $\{P_n\}$ converges weakly to a probability measure P on $D^K[0,\infty)$ if and only if for each real-valued bounded continuous function f on $D^K[0,\infty)$, we have $\lim_{n\to\infty}\int f\ dP_n=\int f\ dP$. Weak convergence of stochastic processes whose sample paths lie in $D^K[0,\infty)$ is equivalent to weak convergence of the probability measures they induce on $D^K[0, \infty)$.

The following enumeration scheme is used in this paper. Within each section, equations, theorems, lemmas, propositions and corollaries are labelled according to a single numbering system. The designation (n) refers to the item labelled (n) in the current section, whereas in referring to other sections the notation (m.n) is used to indicate the entity with label (n) in section m.

2. An Open Network Model of Conventional Type.

We consider a network of K single-server stations in which customers occupying any given station at any given time are essentially indistinguishable from one another. The term class k customers is used to mean customers occupying station k, either waiting or being served. At each station customers are served one at a time, and the server remains busy so long as there are customers of the relevant class to be worked on. Upon completing service a customer either moves on to a different station or else departs the system. No particular assumption is made about the order in which customers are served, but it is easiest to think in terms of a first-in-first-out (FIFO) discipline at each station. Our concern here is with open networks, in which customers are generated by exogenous arrival

processes and remain in the system for just a finite amount of time. One focus of study is the K-dimensional queue length process $Q = \{Q(t), t \geq 0\}$ whose k^{th} component $Q_k(t)$ gives the number of class k customers present at time t. We are also concerned with the K-dimensional busy time process $B = \{B(t), t \geq 0\}$ whose k^{th} component $B_k(t)$ gives the total amount of time that server k is busy within the interval [0, t]. It is assumed for convenience that Q(0) = 0, but the modifications required to accommodate an arbitrary initial state will be obvious.

Our first task is to give a precise mathematical description of the processes Q and B. The usual procedure in constructing such processes is to start with a probability space on which are defined mutually independent sequences of interarrival times, service times and routing indicators [23]. In the construction to follow, however, higher level quantities are taken as primitive model elements, which makes for a more general and more economical treatment. In particular, each station of the network is characterized by a vector flow process, or input-output process, whose distribution depends on both service time and routing characteristics. The other primitive element in the construction is a vector arrival process. The probabilistic assumptions imposed here are very weak by conventional standards: it is assumed that each of the vector flow processes underlying the model, including the arrival process, satisfies a functional central limit theorem (FCLT), and that these processes are mutually independent. It is the mean vectors and covariance matrices appearing in the FCLT's that we view as the fundamental system parameters. Later in this section, just after equation (19), our setup will be related to the more restrictive requirements of standard queueing network models.

For a precise mathematical definition of the queue length and busy time processes, we take as primitive a family of K-dimensional flow processes $F^j = \{F^j(t), t \geq 0\}$ indexed by $j = 0, 1, \ldots, K$. The k^{th} component $(k = 1, \ldots, K)$ of the vector process $F^j(t)$ is denoted $F_k^j(t)$. We interpret $F_k^0(t)$ as the total number of class k customers who have arrived from outside the system up to time t. For $j, k = 1, \ldots, K$ we interpret $F_k^j(t)$ as the total flow out of class k (expressed as a number of customers) resulting from the first t units of busy time at station j, with negative values signifying inflow. Thus $F_j^j(t)$ is simply the number of services completed in the first t units of busy time at station j, and the other components of the vector $F^j(t)$ are non-positive integers whose absolute values tell how many of those class j services have resulted in immediate transitions to the various other classes. Formally, our assumptions

regarding the primitive flow processes are the following. (At this point readers may wish to review the notational and terminological conventions listed at the end of section 1.)

- (1) Each component of F^j is integer valued and right-continuous, and $F^j(0) = 0$ (j = 0, 1, ..., K).
- (2) Each component of the vector arrival process F^0 is non-decreasing.
- (3) For each $j=1,\ldots,K$ the process F_j^j is non-decreasing and has unit jumps, and all other components of F^j are non-increasing. Moreover, $e\cdot (F^j(t)-F^j(t-))\geqslant 0$ for all t>0 and all $j=1,\ldots,K$.
- (4) The vector flow processes F^0, F^1, \ldots, F^K are mutually independent.
- (5) For each $j = 0, 1, \ldots, K$ there exists a K-vector α^j and a $K \times K$ covariance matrix Γ^j such that

$$E[F^j(t)] \sim \alpha^j t$$
 and $Cov[F^j(t)] \sim \Gamma^j t$ as $t \to \infty$.

(6) Define the centered flow processes $\xi^j(t) = F^j(t) - \alpha^j t$. For each $j = 0, 1, \ldots, K$ the scaled processes $n^{-1/2}\xi^j(nt)$, $t \ge 0$ $(n = 1, 2, \ldots)$, viewed as random elements of $D^K[0, \infty)$, converge weakly as $n \to \infty$ to a $(0, \Gamma^j)$ Brownian motion.

Assumptions (1)-(3) concern the path structure of our primitive flow processes, and each of these restrictions is natural in light of the interpretations given earlier. Assumptions (4)-(6), which concern the distributional properties of the flow processes, will be discussed further below. Hereafter α^j and Γ^j will be called the mean vector and covariance matrix respectively of F^j , although that terminology is somewhat imprecise. (The terms asymptotic mean vector and asymptotic covariance matrix would be more accurate.) Using language that is now standard in probability theory [3], we paraphrase (6) by saying that each of our vector flow processes satisfies a functional central limit theorem.

Thus far there is nothing in our assumptions to distinguish the system as an open queueing network. Even before the necessary additional assumptions are

introduced, however, we can formally define the processes of interest here. Using only the path structure assumptions (1)-(3), one can show by induction that there exists a unique pair of K-dimensional processes Q and B that jointly satisfy

(7)
$$Q(t) = F^{0}(t) - \sum_{j=1}^{K} F^{j}(B_{j}(t))$$
, for all $t \ge 0$, and

(8)
$$B_k(t) = \int_0^t 1_{\{Q_k(s)>0\}} ds$$
 for all $t \ge 0$ and $k = 1, \ldots, K$.

Relationships analogous to (7) and (8) have been used previously by Reiman [23] in constructing the queue length process for an open network, but the notational system used here is more efficient than Reiman's. A definitional system similar to that employed here is used in [11] to treat the more general case of multiclass networks. Readers should satisfy themselves that these formal definitions are indeed consistent with the informal interpretations advanced earlier, and that the process Q defined by (7) and (8) satisfies

(9)
$$Q(t) \geqslant 0, t \geqslant 0.$$

To compactify notation, we define a $K \times K$ input-output matrix $R = (R_{kj})$ via

(10)
$$R_{kj} = \alpha_k^j$$
 for $j, k = 1, ..., K$.

Observe that R_{kj} represents the average rate at which server j depletes the stock of class k customers when he is working, with negative depletion interpreted as augmentation. To connect with the notation that is customary in queueing theory, we also define K-vectors $\lambda = (\lambda_k)$ and $\mu = (\mu_k)$ via

(11)
$$\lambda_k = \alpha_k^0$$
 and $\mu_k = \alpha_k^k$ for $k = 1, \ldots, K$.

In light of (5), we call λ_k and μ_k the long run average arrival rate (from outside the system) and long run average service rate, respectively, for class k customers. We assume that μ_1, \ldots, μ_K are strictly positive, and that units have been chosen so that the service rates and non-zero arrival rates are all moderate in size (of order 1). Next, let us define a $K \times K$ matrix $P = (P_{jk})$ via

(12)
$$P_{jk} = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } j = k \\ -\alpha_k^{j}/\mu_j & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

From (5) and the interpretation of F^j given earlier, it follows that P_{jk} represents the long-run fraction of customers who, upon completing service at station j, go next to station k. Thus we call P the transition frequency matrix, or switching matrix, for our queueing network model. In general, however, customer routing is not assumed to be Markovian, as we shall discuss later. It follows from (3), (5) and (11) that P is non-negative and substochastic. As the final definitive properties of the open network model, the following two properties are assumed to hold.

- (13) At least one component of λ is strictly positive.
- (14) The substochastic matrix P is transient (spectral radius less than one).

The meaning of (13) is obvious, and (14) is interpreted to mean that the average number of services required to complete the processing of any given initial population is finite.

Before the assumptions of the open network model are discussed further, it will be useful to record some basic relationships. First, defining the $K \times K$ diagonal matrix

(15)
$$D = \operatorname{diag}(\mu)$$
,

one can use (11) and (12) to write (10) in matrix form as

$$(16) \quad R = (I - P')D.$$

From (14) and (16) it follows that R is invertible and

(17)
$$R^{-1} = D^{-1}(I+P+P^2+\ldots)'.$$

Thus there exists a unique K-vector $\rho = (\rho_k)$ satisfying the system of linear equations

(18)
$$\lambda = R \rho$$
,

and moreover the solution $\rho = R^{-1}\lambda$ is non-negative by (17). From (5), (10), (11) and (18) it follows that, if each server k works an average of ρ_k hours per hour of elapsed time over the long run, then the overall average rates of flow into and out of each class will just balance. Thus one might describe ρ as the vector of average activity rates required to maintain material balance. It is customary in queueing theory to call ρ_k the traffic intensity at station k. One naturally expects that long-run stability will be achievable if and only if $\rho_k < 1$ for all k, and we shall assume hereafter that this is the case. This assumption can be expressed in vector form as

 $(19) \quad \rho < e$.

Let us consider now the probabilistic assumptions (4)-(6) that underlie our system model. Assumption (4) says that operations at the various nodes of the network are independent of one another, except for such dependencies as may be induced by the unavailability of work. This assumption is implicit in all standard models of queueing networks. Assumptions (5) and (6) are also satisfied by the standard models, but developers of conventional theory have no particular motivation to comment on that fact. To put the discussion of (5) and (6) on a concrete footing, let us consider the generalized Jackson network treated by Reiman [23] and others. In this model (a) the components of the vector arrival process F^0 are independent renewal processes whose interarrival times have finite second moments, (b) service times at each station are IID random variables with finite second moments, and (c) customer routing is Markovian. (The last phrase means that a customer completing service at station j goes next to station k with probability P_{jk} , independent of all previous history.) A Jackson network is characterized by the additional assumptions that all arrival processes are Poisson and all service time distributions are exponential. For a generalized Jackson network, Reiman [23] shows how to calculate the mean vectors α^j and covariance matrices Γ^j that appear in (5) and (6). Those calculations, which involve only the switching probabilities and the first two moments of the interarrival and service time distributions, are repeated in section 4 of [11], where the notational system is similar to that used here. Using the functional central limit theorem for renewal processes [3], Reiman [23] also shows that (6) holds for a generalized Jackson network.

Although the assumptions of the generalized Jackson network are mild by conventional standards, there are several good reasons for focusing on the broader class of system models satisfying (1)-(6). First, as Iglehart and Whitt [15] emphasized in their pioneering work, it is (4)-(6) that express the essential distributional properties of the queueing system model for those interested in Brownian approximations. To minimize reader disorientation, most authors prefer to deduce properties like (5) and (6) from stronger probabilistic assumptions of a more familiar type, but any such approach has the ultimate effect of obscuring what is essential with irrelevant special structure. Second, if one is interested in Brownian system models, the essential data characterizing any station j is the pair (α^j, Γ^j) appearing in (5) and (6), and it is unnatural to express these data in terms of more elementary quantities, even when such an expression is possible. Moreover, if one starts with a real physical system and wishes to fit a Brownian model, the economical procedure is to determine (α^j, Γ^j) directly from gross input-output measurements, rather than computing these values from more detailed quantities. Finally, there exist interesting and important types of queueing networks that satisfy (1)-(6) but are not generalized Jackson networks, as that term was defined in the preceding paragraph. This point was emphasized by Reiman [23] in the final section of his paper. Consider, for example, a three-station network where all customers enter at station 1 and are served on a first-in-firstout basis, even numbered customers go to station 2 for a second service, odd numbered customers go to station 3 for a second service, and all customers depart after completing two services. If interarrival times and service times at the three stations are mutually independent IID sequences with finite second moments, then assumptions (1)-(6) are all satisfied, but this is obviously not a system with Markovian routing. The switching matrix P is given in this case by $P_{12} = P_{13} = 1/2$ and $P_{jk} = 0$ otherwise. The difference between this system and one with Markovian switching at the same average frequencies shows up in the covariance matrix Γ^1 , as readers may verify for themselves. Other types of models that do not fit the description of a generalized Jackson network but may still satisfy (1)-(6) involve batch arrivals, dependencies between arrival streams, server breakdown and repair, and routing that is correlated with service time. See section 6 of Reiman [23] and section 10 of Harrison [11] for further discussion.

For future reference, it will be useful to express the K-dimensional queue length process Q(t) in terms of the centered flow processes $\xi^0, \xi^1, \ldots, \xi^K$ introduced in (6). Toward that end, let us first define a K-dimensional *cumulative*

idleness process $I = \{I(t), t \ge 0\}$ by setting

(20)
$$I_k(t) = t - B_k(t), t \ge 0, k = 1, \ldots, K.$$

From the fundamental identity (7) we have that

(21)
$$Q(t) = F^{0}(t) - \sum_{j=1}^{K} F^{j}(B_{j}(t))$$

$$= [\xi^{0}(t) + \lambda t] - \sum_{j=1}^{K} [\xi^{j}(B_{j}(t)) + \alpha^{j}B_{j}(t)]$$

$$= \xi^{0}(t) - \sum_{j=1}^{K} \xi^{j}(B_{j}(t)) + (\lambda - \sum_{j=1}^{K} \alpha^{j})t + \sum_{j=1}^{K} \alpha^{j}(t - B_{j}(t))$$

$$= \xi^{0}(t) - \sum_{j=1}^{K} \xi^{j}(B_{j}(t)) + (\lambda - Re)t + RI(t).$$

Also, in preparation for future developments, we conclude this section by stating a functional central limit theorem for the K-dimensional process

(22)
$$\xi(t) = \xi^{0}(t) - \sum_{j=1}^{K} \xi^{j}(\rho_{j}t), \quad t \geq 0.$$

Of course ξ^0 , ξ^1 , ..., ξ^K are independent by (4), and thus it follows from (5) that $\text{Cov}[\xi(t)] \sim \Gamma t$ as $t \to \infty$, where

(23)
$$\Gamma = \Gamma^0 + \sum_{j=1}^K \rho_j \Gamma^j$$
.

Moreover, the following is immediate from (4) and (6).

(24) The processes $n^{-1/2}\xi(nt)$, $t\geqslant 0$, $(n=1,2,\ldots)$, viewed as random elements of $D^K[0,\infty)$, converge weakly as $n\to\infty$ to a $(0,\Gamma)$ Brownian motion.

3. Rescaling Under Heavy Traffic Conditions.

For open networks, the condition required for a good Brownian approximation is that the traffic intensity be near unity for each station. This means that the total load imposed on each station by the exogenous arrival processes is approximately equal to the station's capacity, which one might describe as a condition of balanced heavy loading. In mathematical terms, this additional assumption can be expressed as follows:

(1) there exists a large integer n such that
$$\max_{1 \leqslant k \leqslant K} n^{1/2} |1 - \rho_k| \leqslant 1$$
.

For example, if ρ_k lies in the range between 0.9 and 1.0 for each k, one can choose n = 100 and satisfy (1). In all that follows, readers should think in terms of this canonical situation: the total load on each station is within 10% of capacity and n = 100.

In the literature of queueing theory it is customary to describe (1) as a heavy traffic condition, and we shall employ that terminology hereafter. Readers should recognize that the probabilistic assumptions imposed earlier in section 2 (in particular, that each of the primitive flow processes obeys a functional central limit theorem) have nothing to do with heavy traffic. Condition (1) requires that the traffic intensity be near unity for every station of the network, but the theory extends easily to networks where some but not all stations are heavily loaded. This will be explained in section 10.

Let us suppose hereafter that a large integer n satisfying (1) has been fixed. Using n as an essential system parameter, we now define scaled versions of various key processes. In essence, this scaling amounts to re-expressing time in multiples of n and re-expressing queue lengths as multiples of $n^{1/2}$. Consider, for example, the K-dimensional scaled queue length process

(2)
$$Z(t) = n^{-1/2}Q(nt), t \ge 0.$$

If n = 100 and time is measured in hours in the original model, then $Z_k(t)$ tells us how many tens of type k customers are in the system after t hundred hours of operation. Similarly, define a scaled version of the K-dimensional cumulative

idleness process I via

(3)
$$Y(t) = n^{-1/2}I(nt)$$
.

Combining (2) and (3) with (2.21), readers may verify that

$$(4) \quad Z(t) = X(t) + RY(t),$$

where

(5)
$$X(t) = n^{-1/2} \xi^{0}(nt) - \sum_{j=1}^{K} n^{-1/2} \xi^{j}(n\beta_{j}(t)) + \theta t$$
,

(6)
$$\beta_i(t) = n^{-1}B_i(nt)$$
, and

(7)
$$\theta = n^{1/2}(\lambda - Re).$$

Recall from (2.18) that $\lambda = R \rho$. Thus (7) can be rewritten

(8)
$$\theta = n^{1/2}R(\rho - e) = R[n^{1/2}(\rho - e)],$$

and it follows from this and (1) that each component of θ is of moderate size.

To form an approximating Brownian system model, one first uses the fact (this is not easy to prove) that $B_j(t)/t \to \rho_j$ almost surely as $t \to \infty$. Moreover, if n is large then the scaled busy time process $\beta_j(t)$ behaves approximately as the deterministic process $\rho_j t$. If one simply substitutes $\rho_j t$ for $\beta_j(t)$ in the definition (5) of X(t), the right-hand side reduces to $n^{-1/2}\xi(nt) + \theta t$, and (2.24) says that $n^{-1/2}\xi(nt)$ is distributed approximately as a $(0, \Gamma)$ Brownian motion when n is large. Thus we are led to approximate X(t) by a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion, and more generally, to approximate the scaled triple (X, Y, Z) by the Brownian system model (X, Y, Z) to be defined in the next section. (By using exactly the same notation in defining the Brownian system model, we intend to emphasize the interpretation of its constituents in terms of the original queuing network, hoping that this re-use of notation will avoid rather than create confusion.) For a rigorous justification of this approximation, one may invoke the limit theorem proved by Reiman [23], but readers should note one difference between Reiman's treatment and ours. Reiman approximates the scaled busy time process $\beta_j(t)$ by

t, which leads to an approximating Brownian system model (X, Y, Z) with a slightly different covariance matrix: the factors ρ_j that appear in our formula (2.23) for the covariance matrix Γ are replaced by ones in Reiman's formula. Because we consider only the case where ρ_j is near one for each station j, the difference between the two formulas is small (asymptotically negligible in heavy traffic), but we feel that our proposed approximation represents a refinement of that advanced by Reiman. See section 10 for further discussion that tends to confirm this view.

Before turning to a discussion of the Brownian system model, let us observe that, by (8), the anticipated stability condition $\rho < e$ can be equivalently expressed as

(9)
$$R^{-1}\theta < 0$$
.

The data for our Brownian system model will be the input-output matrix R, drift vector θ , and covariance matrix Γ defined in this section and its predecessor. Based on the meaning of those quantities in the queueing network setting, we expect the Brownian model to be asymptotically stable if and only if (9) holds.

4. The Brownian System Model.

Let θ , Γ and R be defined in terms of queueing system data as in sections 2 and 3. Recall that Γ is a non-degenerate covariance matrix, and that R = (I-P)'D, where P is a transient substochastic matrix with zeros on the diagonal and D is a diagonal matrix with strictly positive diagonal elements. (This special structure of R is critical for the development that follows.) Let $X = \{X(t), t \geq 0\}$ be a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion with X(0) = 0. Harrison and Reiman [12] have shown that there exists a unique pair of K-dimensional processes Y and Z that jointly satisfy

(1)
$$Z(t) = X(t) + RY(t) \geqslant 0$$
 for all $t \geqslant 0$,

(2) Y_k is continuous and non-decreasing with $Y_k(0) = 0$ for $k = 1, \ldots, K$, and

(3)
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} Z_{k}(t) dY_{k}(t) = 0 \text{ for } k = 1, \ldots, K.$$

We paraphrase (3) by saying that Y_k increases only when $Z_k = 0$. In the current context, the triple (X, Y, Z) will be referred to as a *Brownian system model*.

The process Z has state space $S = \mathbb{R}_+^K$ and it behaves like a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion on the interior of S. That is, the increments of Z are the same as those of X while Z is in the interior of S. When the boundary is hit, some component of Y increases, which causes an instantaneous displacement in accordance with the basic system equation (1). Specifically, if the boundary face $\{z_k = 0\}$ is hit, it is Y_k that increases, the direction of displacement is given by the k^{th} column of R, and the magnitude of the displacement is the minimal amount required to keep Z_k non-negative. As stated earlier, Reiman [23] has shown that, given the heavy traffic condition (3.1), the Brownian system model (X, Y, Z) is distributed approximately as the triple of scaled queueing processes denoted by the same symbols in section 3. (This statement is formally expressed by a weak convergence theorem involving a sequence of queueing systems.) Readers should check that the features of the Brownian system model described in this paragraph are all consistent with the queueing network interpretations of the processes X, Y and Z.

For ease of exposition, in the preceding discussion of the queueing network model and the approximating Brownian system model, we have confined ourselves to the case Z(0) = X(0) = 0. However, all of the results (including the heavy traffic limit theorems) can be generalised to allow an arbitrary initial state in $S = \mathbb{R}_+^K$. In particular, as described more precisely in section 5, by allowing the initial state of the Brownian system model to run over all states in S, one obtains a diffusion process Z satisfying (1)-(3). Following the terminology of Harrison-Reiman [12], we shall describe Z as an RBM with state space S, drift θ , covariance matrix Γ , and reflection matrix R. It is the stationary distribution of this diffusion that is studied in sections 6 through 9, where the major results are as follows. First, defining

$$(4) \quad \gamma = -R^{-1}\theta.$$

we show that, starting from the origin, Z(t) converges in distribution as $t\to\infty$ if and only if

(5)
$$\gamma > 0$$
,

which is precisely the stability condition (3.9) anticipated on the basis of queueing theoretic considerations. When (5) holds, the limit distribution is also the unique stationary distribution of Z, as one would expect. When (5) fails, at least one component of Z(t) diverges almost surely as $t\to\infty$, and there is no stationary distribution.

In the case where (5) holds, it will be shown that any stationary distribution of Z must satisfy a certain basic adjoint relation (BAR). We do not know how to solve (BAR) in general but, motivated by the important role of product form stationary distributions in the classical theory of queueing networks [2, 16, 17, 19], we shall determine conditions under which the stationary distribution has a separable density function (in the usual Cartesian coordinates). Specifically, given (5), it will be shown that the stationary distribution has a separable density if and only if the covariance matrix Γ satisfies

(6)
$$2\Gamma_{jk} = -(P_{kj}\Gamma_{kk} + P_{jk}\Gamma_{jj})$$
 for $j \neq k$.

In this case it will be shown that the stationary distribution of Z has density function

(7)
$$p(z) = \prod_{k=1}^{K} \eta_k \exp(-\eta_k z_k), z \in S,$$

where

(8)
$$\eta_k = 2\mu_k \gamma_k / \Gamma_{kk} \ (k = 1, ..., K).$$

(In the specification of our Brownian system model, the parameters μ_1, \ldots, μ_K enter as the diagonal elements of the matrix R.) That is, if (5) and (6) hold, then the stationary distribution of Z has independent, exponentially distributed components with means $\Gamma_{11}/2\mu_1\gamma_1, \ldots, \Gamma_{KK}/2\mu_K\gamma_K$ respectively. The significance of these results for stationary performance analysis of open queueing networks will be summarized in section 10.

5. Additional Notation and Preliminaries.

In this section, we introduce some additional notation and preliminary results that will be used in sections 6-9.

For each $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$, let $F_k \equiv \{x \in \mathbf{R}_+^K : x_k = 0\}$ denote the k^{th} face of \mathbf{R}_+^K . For each non-negative integer n and $G \subset \mathbf{R}^d$ $(d \geqslant 1)$, let $C^n(G)$ denote the set of real-valued functions that are n-times continuously differentiable in some domain containing G. Let $C_b^n(G)$ denote the set of functions in $C^n(G)$ that together with their partial derivatives up to and including those of order n are bounded on G. Let $C_c^n(G)$ denote those functions in $C_b^n(G)$ that have compact support in \mathbf{R}^d . If n=0, the superscript n will be omitted. Define the differential operators

(1)
$$L = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j,k=1}^{K} \Gamma_{jk} \frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial x_{j} \partial x_{k}} + \sum_{j=1}^{K} \theta_{j} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{j}}$$

and

(2)
$$D_k = \mu_k \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_k} - \sum_{j \neq k} P_{kj} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j} \right) \equiv v_k \cdot \nabla,$$

where v_k is the kth column of the matrix R.

To establish a rigorous foundation for the proofs to follow, we now give a more precise description of the diffusion process Z introduced in section 4. Suppose $X = \{X(t), t \geq 0\}$ is a continuous d-dimensional process defined on some measurable space (Ω, \mathbf{F}) with an associated family of probability measures $\{P_x, x \in S\}$ such that $X(0, \omega) \in S \equiv \mathbf{R}_+^K$ for all $\omega \in \Omega$ and for each $x \in S$, X is a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion on $(\Omega, \mathbf{F}, P_x)$ satisfying $X(0) = x P_x$ -a.s. Let C_0 denote the space of continuous functions $x : [0, \infty) \to \mathbf{R}_-^K$ satisfying $x(0) \in S$, and let C_S denote the space of continuous functions $x : [0, \infty) \to S$. In [12], Harrison and Reiman proved the following path-to-path mapping result: there is a unique pair of functions $(\Phi, \Psi) : C_0 \to C_S \times C_S$ such that for each $x \in C_0$, $y = \Phi(x)$ and $z = \Psi(x)$ satisfy the following three conditions:

(3)
$$z(t) = x(t) + Ry(t) \in S$$
 for all $t \geqslant 0$,

(4) y_k is continuous and non-decreasing with $y_k(0) = 0$, for $k = 1, \ldots, K$,

(5)
$$\int_{0}^{\infty} z_{k}(t) dy_{k}(t) = 0$$
 for $k = 1, \ldots, K$.

Thus, by setting $Y = \Phi(X)$ and $Z = \Psi(X)$, we obtain the unique pair of (pathwise) solutions to (4.1)-(4.3). It follows from the results proved in [12] that Y and Z are adapted to X, and Z (together with the family of probability measures $\{P_x, x \in S\}$) defines a continuous strong Markov process on S that has the Feller property, namely, for each $f \in C_b(S)$, $x \to E_x[f(Z(t))]$ is bounded and continuous on S. Here, as in the sequel, E_x denotes expectation with respect to P_x .

An alternative characterization of the pair (Y,Z) is afforded by a result of Reiman (see the appendix to [23]). In fact, since Z is defined from X and Y by (4.1), it suffices to characterize Y. For this, let \mathbf{I} denote the set of all continuous, non-decreasing functions $y:[0,\infty)\to S$ satisfying y(0)=0. Now, for each $\omega\in\Omega$, $Y(\cdot,\omega)$ is the least element of \mathbf{I} such that $X(t,\omega)+RY(t,\omega)\in S$ for all $t\geqslant 0$, i.e., $Y(\cdot,\omega)$ is minimal in the sense that for any function $Y(\cdot,\omega)\in\mathbf{I}$ satisfying $X(t,\omega)+RY(t,\omega)\in S$ for all $t\geqslant 0$, we have $Y(t,\omega)\leqslant V(t,\omega)$ for all $t\geqslant 0$. This alternative characterization of the pair (Y,Z) will be used in sections 6 and 8.

In the following, the σ -field of Borel subsets of the state space $S \equiv \mathbf{R}_+^K$ will be denoted by \mathbf{B}_S .

6. Existence of Stationary Distributions.

Definition. A stationary distribution for Z is a probability measure π on (S, \mathbf{B}_S) such that for each bounded Borel measurable function f on S,

(1)
$$\int_S E_x[f(Z(t))] d\pi(x) = \int_S f(x) d\pi(x) \text{ for all } t \geqslant 0.$$

(2) **Theorem**. Z has a stationary distribution if and only if condition (4.5) holds.

To simplify the proof of this theorem, we first perform a linear transformation of the state space. Let $Z' = R^{-1}Z$, $X' = R^{-1}X$ and $S' = \{R^{-1}z : z \in S\}$. Then (4.1) is equivalent to

(3)
$$Z^*(t) = X^*(t) + Y(t) \in S^* \text{ for all } t \geqslant 0.$$

Here $S^* \subset S \equiv \mathbf{R}_+^K$ since R^{-1} is given by (2.17) and the matrices P and D^{-1} have non-negative entries. Since Z and Z^* are related by an invertible linear transformation, Z has a stationary distribution if and only if Z^* has one. Preliminary to the proof of Theorem (2), we establish some lemmas on steady-state limits for Z^* . Here we use P_z^* to denote the probability measure associated with X^* starting from $x \in S^*$ (or equivalently, X starting from $Rx \in S$). Note that $P_0^* = P_0$.

The proof of the following stochastic monotonicity result uses time-reversal and the alternative characterization of the solution of (4.1)-(4.3) given in section 5. For this, recall the definition of I given in section 5.

(4) Lemma. For each $z^* \in S^*$, $P_0(Z^*(t) \leq z^*)$ decreases monotonically as $t \to \infty$ and

(5)
$$F^*(z^*) \equiv \lim_{t \to \infty} \mathbb{P}_0^*(Z^*(t) \leqslant z^*)$$
$$= P_0^*\{\omega : \exists V(\cdot, \omega) \in \mathbf{I}, z^* - X^*(t, \omega) - V(t, \omega) \in S^* \ \forall t \geqslant 0\}.$$

Proof. Fix $t \in [0, \infty)$ and define

Then, under $P_0 = P_0^*$, \tilde{X} is a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion starting from the origin. Let $(\tilde{Y}, \tilde{Z}) = (\Phi(\tilde{X}), \Psi(\tilde{X}))$, the solution of (4.1)-(4.3) with \tilde{X} in place of X. Then under P_0 , \tilde{Z} is equivalent in law to Z and so under P_0^* , $\tilde{Z}^* \equiv R^{-1}\tilde{Z}$ is equivalent in law to Z^* . Thus it suffices to prove the lemma with \tilde{Z}^* in place of Z^* . For this, let $\tilde{X}^* = R^{-1}\tilde{X}$. Then by the alternative pathwise characterization of \tilde{Y} (see section 5), for each $\omega \in \Omega$, $\tilde{Y}(\cdot, \omega)$ is the least element of I such that

$$\tilde{X}^*(s,\,\omega)\,+\,\tilde{Y}(s,\,\omega)\in S^*\ \ \text{for all}\ \ s\geqslant 0.$$

Thus, for any $z^* \in S^*$ and $t \geqslant 0$,

$$\begin{split} (8) & \left\{\omega: \tilde{Z}^*(t,\omega) \leqslant z^*\right\} \\ & = \left\{\omega: \ \exists \ V(\ \cdot\ , \, \omega) \in \mathbf{I} \ , \tilde{X}^*(s,\,\omega) + V(s,\,\omega) \in S^* \ \ \forall s \geqslant 0, \ \tilde{X}^*(t,\,\omega) + V(t,\,\omega) \leqslant z^*\right\}. \end{split}$$

It follows from [12] that any continuous non-decreasing function $V(\cdot,\omega)$ on [0,t] satisfying $V(0,\omega)=0$ and

$$\hat{X}(s,\,\omega)\,+\,R\,V(s,\,\omega)\in S$$

for all $s \in [0, t]$, can be extended to a member of I such that (9) holds for all $s \ge 0$. Thus, the event in (8) is equal to

$$(10) \quad \{\omega: \ \exists \ V(\ \cdot\ , \, \omega) \in \mathbf{I}\ , \ \tilde{X}^{\,\prime}(s\,,\,\omega) + V(s\,,\,\omega) \in S^{\,\prime}\ \ \forall s \in [0,\,t], \ \tilde{X}^{\,\prime}(t\,,\,\omega) + V(t\,,\,\omega) \leqslant z^{\,\prime}\}$$

$$= \{\omega: \ \exists \ V(\ \cdot\ , \, \omega) \in \mathbf{I}\ , \ \tilde{X}^{\,\prime}(s\,,\,\omega) + V(s\,,\,\omega) \in S^{\,\prime}\ \ \forall s \in [0,\,t], \ \tilde{X}^{\,\prime}(t\,,\,\omega) + V(t\,,\,\omega) = z^{\,\prime}\}.$$

The last equality follows because any $V(\cdot, \omega) \in \mathbf{I}$ satisfying the conditions in the event (10) can be continuously increased to a $V(\cdot, \omega) \in \mathbf{I}$ satisfying the conditions of the last event above. Now, $\tilde{X}^*(s) = X^*(t) - X^*(t-s)$ for $s \in [0, t]$ and $\tilde{X}^*(t) = X^*(t)$ P_0^* -a.s. Moreover, $y \in \mathbf{I}$ if and only if $\tilde{y} \in \mathbf{I}$ where

$$\tilde{y}(s) = \begin{cases} y(t) - y(t-s) & \text{for } s \in [0, t] \\ y(s) & \text{for } s \geqslant t. \end{cases}$$

Let \mathbf{F}^* denote the completion of \mathbf{F} with respect to P_0^* . Then (10) is P_0^* -a.s. equal to the following event contained in \mathbf{F}^* :

$$(11) \quad \{\omega: \ \exists \ V(\ \cdot\ , \, \omega) \in \mathbf{I} \ , \ X^*(t,\, \omega) - X^*(t-s,\, \omega) \ + \ V(t,\, \omega) - V(t-s,\, \omega) \in S^* \\ \forall s \in [0,\, t], \ X^*(t,\, \omega) \ + \ V(t,\, \omega) = z^* \}$$

and by a change of variable from s to t-s, the above is equal to

$$egin{aligned} \{\omega:\; \Xi|\,V(\,\,\cdot\,\,,\,\omega)\in\mathbf{I}\,,\; X^{\,st}(t\,,\,\omega)\,+\,V(t\,,\,\omega)\,-\,X^{\,st}(s\,,\,\omega)\,-\,V(s\,,\,\omega)\in S^{\,st}\;orall s\in[0,\,t],\ X^{\,st}(t\,,\,\omega)\,+\,V(t\,,\,\omega)\,=\,z^{\,st}\}. \end{aligned}$$

$$egin{aligned} egin{aligned} &=\{\omega:\;\exists\,V(\;\cdot\;,\,\omega)\in\mathrm{I}\;,\;z^*\,-\,X^*(s,\,\omega)\,-\,V(s,\,\omega)\in S^*\;orall\,s\in[0,\,t],\ &z^*\,-\,X^*(t,\,\omega)\,-\,V(t,\,\omega)=0\} \end{aligned}$$

$$egin{aligned} &=\{\omega:\ \exists\ V(\ \cdot\ ,\omega)\in \mathbf{I}\ ,\ z^*-X^*(s,\omega)-\ V(s,\omega)\in S^*\ \ orall s\in [0,\,t]\}. \end{aligned}$$

The last equality follows by similar reasoning to that used in the sentence following (10). Since the above event decreases to the event in the last line of (5) as t increases, the desired result follows. \square

The next two lemmas show that the limit in (5) is non-trivial if and only if condition (4.5) holds. Here ∂S^* denotes the boundary of S^* .

(12) **Lemma.** Suppose $\gamma \equiv -R^{-1}\theta > 0$. Then there is a K-vector $\delta > 0$ such that for all $z^* \in S^*$,

(13)
$$F^*(z^*) \geqslant 1 - \sum_{k=1}^K \exp\left(\frac{-2\delta_k z_k}{\Gamma_{kk}}\right),$$

where $z_k \equiv (Rz^*)_k \geqslant 0$ for $k = 1, \ldots, K$.

Proof. Since $\gamma > 0$, by the continuity of R^{-1} we can choose a K-vector $\delta > 0$ sufficiently small that $R^{-1}\delta \leqslant \gamma$. Then $\alpha \equiv \gamma - R^{-1}\delta \geqslant 0$ and V^* defined by $V^*(t) = \alpha t$ for all $t \geqslant 0$ is an element of I. Combining this with (5), we have for each $z^* \in S^*$,

$$\begin{split} F^{*}(z^{*}) &\geqslant P_{0}^{*}(z^{*} - X^{*}(t) - V^{*}(t) \in S^{*} \quad \forall \ t \geqslant 0) \\ &= P_{0}(R(z^{*} - X^{*}(t) - V^{*}(t)) \in S \quad \forall \ t \geqslant 0) \\ &= P_{0}(z - X(t) - R \alpha t \geqslant 0 \quad \forall \ t \geqslant 0), \end{split}$$

where $z = Rz^* \ge 0$. Now under P_0 , $X(t) = W(t) + \theta t$ for all $t \ge 0$ where W is a $(0, \Gamma)$ Brownian motion starting from the origin in \mathbb{R}^K . Substituting this in the above and noting that $-\theta - R\alpha = \delta$, we obtain

$$egin{aligned} F^*(z^*) &\geqslant P_0(z-W(t)+\delta t \geqslant 0 &orall \ t \geqslant 0) \ \ &= P_0(z_k+B_k(t) \geqslant 0 &orall \ t \geqslant 0, \ k=1,\ldots,K), \end{aligned}$$

where for each k, under P_0 , $B_k(t) \equiv -W_k(t) + \delta_k t$ is a (δ_k, Γ_{kk}) Brownian motion on \mathbf{R} and it is transient to $+\infty$ since $\delta_k > 0$. Thus,

$$F^*(z^*)\geqslant 1-{P}_0(z_k+\inf_{t\geqslant 0}B_k(t)<0 \ \ ext{for some} \ k\in\{1,\ldots,K\})$$

$$\geqslant 1 - \sum_{k=1}^{K} P_0(z_k + \inf_{t \geqslant 0} B_k(t) < 0)$$

$$= 1 - \sum_{k=1}^{K} \exp\left(\frac{-2\delta_k z_k}{\Gamma_{kk}}\right).$$

To obtain the last equality, we have used the formula for the probability [10, p. 43] that a one-dimensional Brownian motion with drift δ_k and variance Γ_{kk} does not go below the level zero. \square

Remark. It follows from Lemma (12) that when $\gamma > 0$ the limit distribution of Z^* has an exponential tail and hence has finite moments of all orders.

(14) Lemma. If $\gamma \geqslant 0$, then for each $x', z' \in S'$,

$$(15) P_{\tau'}(Z^*(t) \leqslant z^*) \to 0 as t \to \infty.$$

Proof. The pair (Y, Z^*) satisfies (4.1)-(4.2) with X^* and I in place of X and R, respectively. By the well known pathwise construction of a one-dimensional reflected Brownian motion [4, section 8.2], the solution (\hat{Y}, \hat{Z}) of (4.1)-(4.3) with data (X^*, I) in place of (X, R) is given by

$$ilde{Y}(t) \equiv \left(\max_{0\leqslant s\leqslant t} \left\{-X^*(s)
ight\}
ight)^+ \,, \quad ilde{Z}(t) \equiv X^*(t) \,+\, ilde{Y}(t), \quad ext{for all } t\geqslant 0.$$

Then by the alternative characterization of this pair given in section 5, it follows that for each $x' \in S^*$, $P_{x'}$ -a.s.:

$$\hat{Y}(t)\leqslant Y(t)$$
 and $\hat{Z}(t)\leqslant Z^*(t)$ for all $t\geqslant 0$.

Now suppose $\gamma_k \equiv -(R^{-1}\theta)_k \leqslant 0$ for some $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$. Then \tilde{Z}_k is a one-dimensional reflected Brownian motion on \mathbf{R}_+ with non-zero variance and drift $-\gamma_k$ and so is either null recurrent or transient as $\gamma_k = 0$ or $\gamma_k < 0$. Since Z^* dominates \tilde{Z} , it follows that (15) holds for any x^* , $z^* \in S^*$. \square

(16) Corollary. If $\gamma \geqslant 0$, then for each $x, z \in S$,

$$P_x(Z(t) \leqslant z) \rightarrow 0$$
 as $t \rightarrow \infty$.

Proof. This follows immediately from Lemma (14) and the fact that for each $z \in S$, $\{Z(t) \leq z\} \subset \{Z^*(t) \leq R^{-1}z\}$, since R^{-1} has only non-negative entries.

Proof of Theorem (2). If $\gamma \geqslant 0$, then it follows immediately from (16) and (1) that Z cannot have a stationary distribution.

Conversely, suppose $\gamma > 0$. Then, by Lemmas (4) and (12), F^* corresponds to a probability measure π^* concentrated on (S^*, \mathbf{B}_{S^*}) , which is the limit distribution of Z^* under P_0^* . Define the probability measure π on (S, \mathbf{B}_S) by

$$\pi(A) = \pi^*(R^{-1}A)$$
 for all $A \in \mathbf{B}_S$.

Since Z starting from 0 converges in distribution to π as $t \to \infty$, it follows that Z starting from 0 converges in distribution to π as $t \to \infty$. Thus, for any $f \in C_b(S)$ and $t \geqslant 0$,

$$\begin{split} \int_{S} d\pi(x) \ f(x) &= \lim_{s \to \infty} E_{0}[f(Z(s+t))] \\ &= \lim_{s \to \infty} E_{0}[E_{Z(s)}[f(Z(t))]] \\ &= \int_{S} d\pi(x) E_{x}[f(Z(t))] \end{split}$$

where we have used the Markov property of Z to obtain the second equality and the Feller continuity in deducing the third equality. It follows by a monotone class argument that (1) holds for all bounded Borel measurable functions f on S and hence π is a stationary distribution for Z. \square

7. Uniqueness of Stationary Distributions.

(1) Theorem. Any stationary distribution for Z is unique.

Before proving this theorem, we establish some preliminary lemmas.

(2) Lemma. For each $x \in S$,

(3)
$$E_z \left[\int_0^\infty 1_{\partial S}(Z(s)) ds \right] = 0.$$

Proof. It suffices to prove for each $j \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$,

$$(4) \qquad \int\limits_0^t \, 1_{\{0\}}(n_j\cdot Z(s))ds \,=\, 0 \quad P_x\text{-a.s. for each} \quad t\,\geqslant\, 0 \quad \text{and} \quad x\,\in\, S\,,$$

where n_j is the inward unit normal to the j^{th} face F_j . For this, fix $x \in S$, $t \geqslant 0$ and let $\phi \in C_b^2(\mathbf{R}_+)$ such that ϕ'' is non-increasing on \mathbf{R}_+ , $\phi''(u) = 1$ for $0 \leqslant u \leqslant \frac{1}{2}$, $\phi''(u) = 0$ for $u \geqslant 1$, $\phi'(u) = \int_1^u \phi''(v) dv$ and $\phi(u) = \int_1^u \phi'(v) dv$, so for $u \geqslant 1$, $\phi'(u) = 0$ and $\phi(u) = 0$. By applying Itô's formula to $z \to \phi(\epsilon^{-1}n_j \cdot z)$ for $\epsilon > 0$ and using the semimartingale representation (4.1) of Z, we obtain P_x -a.s.

$$(5) \quad \phi(\epsilon^{-1}n_{j} \cdot Z(t)) - \phi(\epsilon^{-1}n_{j} \cdot x) = \epsilon^{-1} \int_{0}^{t} \phi'(\epsilon^{-1}n_{j} \cdot Z(s)) n_{j} \cdot dX(s)$$

$$+ \epsilon^{-1} \sum_{k=1}^{K} n_{j} \cdot v_{k} \int_{0}^{t} \phi'(\epsilon^{-1}n_{j} \cdot Z(s)) dY_{k}(s)$$

$$+ \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{-2} \int_{0}^{t} n_{j} \Gamma n_{j} \phi''(\epsilon^{-1}n_{j} \cdot Z(s)) ds.$$

Recall that v_k is the vector given by the k^{th} column of R. Since X is a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion and ϕ, ϕ' are bounded, it follows that when multiplied by ϵ^2 , all but the last term in the above equation tends to zero almost surely or in L^2 (with respect to P_x) as $\epsilon \to 0$. Hence,

(6)
$$\liminf_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_{0}^{t} n_{j} \Gamma n_{j} \phi''(\epsilon^{-1}n_{j} \cdot Z(s)) ds = 0 \quad P_{z}-\text{a.s.}$$

The desired result (4) then follows from Fatou's lemma and the facts that $n_j \, \Gamma \, n_j = \Gamma_{jj} > 0$, $\phi''(0) = 1$ and $\phi'' \ge 0$ on \mathbb{R}_+ . \square

(7) Lemma. For each $x \in S$ and t > 0,

(8)
$$P_{z}(Z(t) \in \partial S) = 0.$$

Proof. This follows from (3) by standard arguments using Fubini's theorem and the fact that Z is a continuous strong Markov process that behaves like a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion in $S \setminus \partial S$. \square

Let m denote Lebesgue measure on S.

(9) Lemma. For each $x \in S$, t > 0 and Borel set A in S we have

$$(10) P_x(Z(t) \in A) = 0 \iff m(A) = 0.$$

Proof. Since $m(\partial S)=0$ and (8) holds, it suffices to consider $A\subset G$ where G is a compact subset of $S\setminus \partial S$. Let $\tau=\inf\{s\geqslant 0: Z(s)\in \partial S\},\ \sigma=\inf\{s\geqslant 0: Z(s)\in G\},\ \sigma_0=0$ and for each $n\geqslant 1$, let $\tau_n=\sigma_{n-1}+\tau\circ\theta_{\sigma_{n-1}}$ and $\sigma_n=\tau_n+\sigma\circ\theta_{\tau_n}$ where θ denotes the usual shift operator for Z. Then, for each $x\in S$, $\tau_n\uparrow\infty$ P_x -a.s. as $n\to\infty$ and

(11)
$$E_{z}\left[\int_{0}^{\infty}1_{A}(Z(t))dt\right]=\sum_{n=1}^{\infty}E_{z}\left[\int_{\sigma_{n-1}}^{\tau_{n}}1_{A}(Z(t))dt\right].$$

From Lemma (7), the strong Markov property of Z, and the fact that Z behaves like a (θ, Γ) Brownian motion until the time of its first exit from $S \setminus \partial S$, it follows that the left member of (11) is zero if and only if m(A) = 0. The desired result (10) is then obtained in a similar way to that in which (7) is deduced from (2). \square

Two measures will be called equivalent if they are mutually absolutely continuous. The symbol \approx will be used to denote equivalence of measures.

(12) Lemma. Suppose π is a stationary distribution for Z. Then $\pi \approx m$.

Proof. Since π is stationary, for any Borel set $A \subset S$,

(13)
$$\pi(A) = \int_{S} P_{x}(Z(1) \in A) d\pi(x)$$
.

It follows from this and the fact that (10) holds for t=1 and every $x \in S$ that $\pi(A) = 0$ if and only if m(A) = 0. \square

Remark. The above result extends immediately to the case where π is a σ -finite invariant measure for Z.

Proof of Theorem (1). Suppose π is a stationary distribution for Z. Then it follows from Lemmas (9) and (12) (cf. [31, p. 389-390]) that Z is ergodic on S and for $each \ x \in S$ and $f \in C_b(S)$,

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{1}{n}\sum_{j=1}^n E_x[f(Z(j))] = \int_S f(z) d\pi(z).$$

The uniqueness of π follows immediately from this representation. \Box

8. A Necessary Condition for Stationary Distributions.

In this section we establish a basic adjoint relation (BAR) that must be satisfied by any stationary distribution for Z. Here σ_k denotes (K-1)-dimensional Lebesgue measure (surface measure) on the face F_k .

(1) Theorem. Suppose π is a stationary distribution for Z. Then, for each $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$, there is a finite Borel measure ν_k on F_k such that $\nu_k \approx \sigma_k$ and for each bounded Borel function f on F_k and $t \geqslant 0$,

(2)
$$E_{\pi}\left[\int_{0}^{t} f(Z(s)) dY_{k}(s)\right] = \frac{1}{2} t \int_{F_{k}} f d\nu_{k}.$$

Moreover, for each $f \in C_b^2(S)$,

(BAR)
$$\int_{S} Lf \ d\pi + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{K} \int_{F_{k}} D_{k} f \ d\nu_{k} = 0.$$

Remark. The $\frac{1}{2}$ in (2) and (BAR) matches the $\frac{1}{2}$ in L. It has been introduced here to simplify later manipulations.

The following lemmas will be used in proving this theorem. For the proofs of these, we need to introduce the usual σ -field \mathbf{M} and filtration $\{\mathbf{M}_t, t \geqslant 0\}$ associated with the strong Markov process Z. Let $\mathbf{M}^o = \sigma\{Z(s): 0 \leqslant s < \infty\}$ and $\mathbf{M}_t^o = \sigma\{Z(s): 0 \leqslant s \leqslant t\}$, for each $t \geqslant 0$. For each probability measure μ on (S, \mathbf{B}_S) and for P_μ defined by $P_\mu = \int P_x \ d\mu(x)$, let \mathbf{M}^μ denote the P_μ -completion of \mathbf{M}^o and let \mathbf{M}_t^μ be the smallest σ -field containing \mathbf{M}_t^o and all of the P_μ null sets in \mathbf{M}^μ . Define $\mathbf{M} = \bigcap_\mu \mathbf{M}^\mu$ and $\mathbf{M}_t = \bigcap_\mu \mathbf{M}_t^\mu$ for all $t \geqslant 0$. For the definitions of additive process/functional used below, see [5].

[3] Lemma. For each $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$, there is a continuous additive functional \tilde{Y}_k of Z such that for each $x \in S$, \tilde{Y}_k is P_x -indistinguishable from Y_k . Moreover, the support of \tilde{Y}_k is contained in F_k .

Proof. For each $x \in S$, Z is a continuous P_x -semimartingale relative to the filtration generated by X (cf. (4.1)), and hence [7, VII-60, p. 268], Z is a P_x -semimartingale on $(\Omega, \mathbf{M}, \{\mathbf{M}_t\})$. It follows from [5, Theorem 3.12] that there is a continuous $\{\mathbf{M}_t\}$ -adapted process that for each $x \in S$ is a version of the P_x -stochastic integral process

$$\int_0^t 1_{S\setminus\partial S}(Z(s)) dZ(s), t \geqslant 0.$$

Let \hat{X} denote the sum of this $\{\mathbf{M}_t\}$ -adapted process with Z(0), so that for each $x \in S$ we have P_x -a.s. for all $t \geqslant 0$:

$$\tilde{X}(t) = Z(0) + \int_0^t 1_{S \setminus \partial S}(Z(s)) dZ(s).$$

In the integral above, dZ can be replaced by dX since Y increases only when Z is on ∂S (cf. (4.3)), and then, by Lemma (7.2) and the fact that X is a Brownian motion under P_x , the integrand can be replaced by 1. It follows from this that \tilde{X} is P_x -indistinguishable from X for each $x \in S$. Define $\tilde{Y} = R^{-1}(Z - \hat{X})$. Then \tilde{Y} is continuous, $\{\mathbf{M}_t\}$ -adapted and P_x -indistinguishable from Y for each $x \in S$.

Now $R^{-1}(Z(\cdot)-Z(0))$ is a continuous additive process relative to Z. It then follows from the decomposition of this semimartingale and [5, Theorem 3.18] that $R^{-1}(\tilde{X}(\cdot)-\tilde{X}(0))$ and \tilde{Y} can also be chosen to be additive. In this case, since Y is non-decreasing, each component \tilde{Y}_k of \tilde{Y} will be a (non-decreasing) continuous additive functional of Z. Condition (4.3) implies that the support of \hat{Y}_k is contained in F_k for each k. \square

(4) **Lemma**. There is a constant $C \in (0, \infty)$ such that for each $x \in S$, $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$ and $t \geqslant 0$,

$$E_{\tau}[Y_k(t)] \leqslant C(t+1).$$

Proof. For each $t\geqslant 0$ and $k\in\{1,\ldots,K\}$, let $M_k(t)=\{\max_{0\leqslant s\leqslant t}(-X_k(s))\}^+,$ and let

$$V(t) = R^{-1}M(t).$$

Then, $X(t) + RV(t) \in S$ for all $t \ge 0$ and by the alternative characterization of Y (cf. section 5), as shown in Reiman [23, p. 457], we have for each k,

(5)
$$Y_k(t) \leqslant V_k(t) \leqslant ||R^{-1}|| \max_{j=1}^K M_j(t),$$

where $||R^{-1}|| \equiv \max_{i=1}^K \sum_{j=1}^K |(R^{-1})_{ij}|$. For each j, P_x -a.s., M_j is less than or equal to the maximum of a one-dimensional Brownian motion that starts from the origin and has drift $-\theta_j$, and so there are constants $C_j^1, C_j^2, C_j^3 \in (0, \infty)$ (not depending on x) such that

(6)
$$E_x[M_i(t)] \leqslant C_i^1 \sqrt{t} + C_i^2 t \leqslant C_i^3(t+1)$$
 for all $t \geqslant 0$.

The desired result then follows by combining (5) and (6). \Box

(7) Lemma. For each $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$ and $x \in S$,

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} 1_{F_{j} \cap F_{k}}(Z(s)) dY_{k}(s) = 0 \quad P_{z}-a.s. \quad for \ all \quad j \neq k.$$

Proof. See Reiman-Williams [24, Theorem 1].

Proof of Theorem 1. By Lemma (3), it suffices to prove (2) with \tilde{Y} in place of Y. Moreover, by Lemmas (3) and (4), for each k, \tilde{Y}_k is a continuous additive functional of Z with support in F_k and $\tilde{Y}_k(t)$ has finite expectation with respect to E_{π} for each $t \geq 0$. Hence [1], there is a finite Borel measure ν_k on F_k such that (2) holds for all bounded Borel functions f on F_k and all $t \geq 0$.

Fix $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$. To prove $\nu_k \approx \sigma_k$, it suffices to prove

(8)
$$E_{z}\left[\int_{0}^{t} 1_{A}(Z(s)) dY_{k}(s)\right] = 0 \iff \sigma_{k}(A) = 0$$

for all Borel sets $A \subset F_k$, t > 0 and $x \in S$. In view of Lemma (7), it suffices to prove this for sets A that are a positive distance from the other sides F_j , $j \neq k$. But this follows by localization and the analogous property for a Brownian motion reflected in the direction v_k on a half-plane containing F_k .

Now suppose $f \in C_b^2(S)$. Then by Itô's formula and the semimartingale representation (4.1) of Z, for each $x \in S$ we have P_x -a.s. for all $t \geqslant 0$:

$$(9) \quad f(Z(t)) - f(Z(0)) = \int_{0}^{t} \nabla f(Z(s)) \cdot dW(s)$$

$$+ \sum_{k=1}^{K} \int_{0}^{t} D_{k} f(Z(s)) dY_{k}(s)$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{t} Lf(Z(s)) ds$$

where $W(t) = X(t) - \theta t$ is a $(0, \Gamma)$ Brownian motion and D_k , L are given by (5.1)-(5.2). Since ∇f is bounded, the stochastic integral with respect to dW in (9) defines a martingale and so its expectation under P_x is zero. Thus, taking expectations with respect to P_x in (9) and integrating with respect to the stationary distribution π , we obtain

$$0 = \frac{1}{2} t \sum_{k=1}^{K} \int_{F_k} D_k f \ d\nu_k + t \int_{S} L f \ d\pi,$$

where (2) was used to obtain the first integral term and Fubini's theorem together with (6.1) for the second. Dividing by t > 0 yields (BAR). \Box

9. Product Form Solutions.

Recall from Lemma (7.12) that any stationary distribution for Z is equivalent to Lebesgue measure m on S.

Definition. We say a stationary distribution for Z is of product form (or has a separable density) if and only if

(1)
$$p(z) \equiv \frac{d\pi}{dm}(z) = \prod_{k=1}^{K} p_k(z_k), \quad z = (z_1, \ldots, z_k) \in S,$$

where p_k is a probability density function relative to Lebesgue measure on \mathbf{R}_+ , for $k = 1, \ldots, K$.

(2) **Theorem**. Z has a product form stationary distribution if and only if (4.5)-(4.6) hold. In this case, the density p for this distribution is given by (4.7)-(4.8).

The proof of Theorem (2) is divided into two parts. The only if part is proved in Theorem (3) below using a Laplace transform relation derived from the necessary condition (BAR) of section 8. For the if part, proved in Theorem (23), we first perform a linear transformation to remove the correlation between the components of X and then appeal to [30] where it is verified that conditions (4.5)-(4.6) are sufficient for the transformed process to have an exponential form (a special case of product form) stationary density, and hence for the original process to have one. We note in passing that if (BAR) could be shown to be sufficient as well as necessary for π to be a stationary distribution for Z, then the proof of Theorem (3) would also yield the if part of Theorem (2).

(3) Theorem. Suppose Z has a product form stationary distribution π . Then (4.5)-(4.6) must hold and the density p of π relative to m is given by (4.7)-(4.8), and for each $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$,

(4)
$$\frac{d\nu_k}{d\sigma_k}(z) = 2\gamma_k \prod_{j \neq k} \eta_j \exp\{-\eta_j z_j\} \quad \text{for all } z \in F_k.$$

Proof. In this proof only, for notational convenience, the symbols Q and λ will have different meanings from those assigned in section 2.

By Theorems 6.2 and 8.1, (4.5) and (BAR) must hold. Now, for $\lambda \in \mathbf{R}_+^K$, $f(z) \equiv \exp\{-\lambda \cdot z\}$ is in $C_b^2(S)$. Thus, we may substitute such functions in (BAR) to obtain the following transform relation as necessary for π to be a stationary distribution of Z:

(5)
$$Q(\lambda)\pi^*(\lambda) - \sum_{k=1}^K L_k(\lambda)\nu_k^*(\lambda_{|k}) = 0 \text{ for all } \lambda \in \mathbf{R}_+^K,$$

where

(6)
$$Q(\lambda) = \lambda' \Gamma \lambda - 2\dot{\lambda}' \theta$$

(7)
$$L_k(\lambda) = \mu_k \left(\lambda_k - \sum_{j \neq k} P_{kj} \lambda_j \right), \quad k = 1, \ldots, K$$

(8)
$$\pi'(\lambda) = \int_{S} \exp\{-\lambda \cdot z\} d\pi(z)$$

(9)
$$\nu_{k}(\lambda_{+k}) = \int_{F_{k}} \exp\{-\lambda \cdot z\} d\nu_{k}(z), \quad k = 1, \ldots, K.$$

Here $\lambda_{|k|}$ denotes the (K-1)-vector formed by deleting the k^{th} entry in λ . This notation is used to emphasize the fact that $\nu_k(\lambda_{|k|})$ does not depend on λ_k since $z_k = 0$ on F_k .

Suppose the density p of π relative to m is separable, as in (1). Then substituting this in the above, dividing (5) by $\lambda_k>0$ for a fixed k, and letting $\lambda_k\to\infty$, we obtain

(10)
$$\Gamma_{kk} c_k \prod_{j \neq k} \pi_j^*(\lambda_j) = \mu_k \nu_k^*(\lambda_{|k}) \text{ for } k = 1, \ldots, K,$$

where

(11)
$$\pi_j(\lambda_j) = \int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda_j z_j} p_j(z_j) dz_j, \quad j \neq k,$$

(12)
$$c_k = \lim_{\lambda_k \to \infty} \lambda_k \, \pi_k^*(\lambda_k),$$

and we have used the fact (cf. Theorem (8.1)) that ν_j does not charge $F_j \cap F_k$ for $j \neq k$ so that $\lim_{\lambda_k \to \infty} \nu_j^*(\lambda_{|j}) = 0$. After substituting the expressions for the

 $\nu_{k}(\lambda_{|k})$ from (10) in (5), we obtain for all $\lambda \in \mathbf{R}_{+}^{K}$,

(13)
$$Q(\lambda) \prod_{j=1}^{K} \pi_{j}^{*}(\lambda_{j}) - \sum_{k=1}^{K} L_{k}(\lambda) \Gamma_{kk} c_{k} \mu_{k}^{-1} \prod_{j \neq k} \pi_{j}^{*}(\lambda_{j}) = 0.$$

By setting $\lambda_j = 0$ for $j \neq k$ and solving for $\pi_k^*(\lambda_k)$, we obtain

(14)
$$\pi_k^{\prime\prime}(\lambda_k) = \frac{\Gamma_{kk} c_k}{\Gamma_{kk} \lambda_k - 2\theta_k + \sum_{j \neq k} P_{jk} \Gamma_{jj} c_j} \text{ for all } \lambda_k > 0, k = 1, \ldots, K.$$

By the uniqueness of Laplace transforms for probability densities, it follows from (14) that

(15)
$$p_k(z_k) = \eta_k \exp(-\eta_k z_k), k = 1, \ldots, K,$$

where

(16)
$$\eta_k = (-2\theta_k + \sum_{j \neq k} P_{jk} \Gamma_{jj} \eta_j) / \Gamma_{kk}$$

and

$$(17) c_k = \eta_k > 0.$$

The equation (16) for $\eta = (\eta_1, \ldots, \eta_K)'$ may be rewritten in matrix form:

$$(18) \qquad (I-P')\Lambda\eta = -2\theta,$$

where Λ is a diagonal matrix with the same diagonal entries as Γ . Since $I - P' = R D^{-1}$ is invertible and $\gamma = -R^{-1}\theta$, equation (18) is equivalent to:

(19)
$$\eta = -2\Lambda^{-1}DR^{-1}\theta = 2\Lambda^{-1}D\gamma.$$

Note that (15), (19) are equivalent to (4.7), (4.8), and $\eta > 0$ if and only if $\gamma > 0$. After substituting $\pi_j^*(\lambda_j) = \eta_j/(\lambda_j + \eta_j)$ in (10) and invoking the uniqueness of Laplace transforms for measures with L^1 densities relative to surface measure σ_k on F_k , we obtain (4). Thus, ν_k is a normalized trace of the measure π on F_k . Now, substituting the above expression for $\pi_j^*(\lambda_j)$ in (13) and dividing through by $\prod_{j=1}^K \pi_j^*(\lambda_j)$, we obtain

(20)
$$Q(\lambda) - \lambda'(I - P') \Lambda(\lambda + \eta) = 0.$$

When (18) is substituted in (20), the latter reduces to

(21)
$$\lambda' \Gamma \lambda - \lambda' (I - P') \Lambda \lambda = 0.$$

After symmetrizing $(I-P')\Lambda$, we see that (21) holds for all $\lambda \in \mathbf{R}_+^K$ if and only if

$$(22) 2\Gamma = 2\Lambda - P'\Lambda - \Lambda P ,$$

which is equivalent to (4.6). This completes the proof of the necessity of (4.5)-(4.8) and (4) for π to be a product form stationary distribution of Z.

(23) **Theorem**. Suppose (4.5)-(4.6) hold. Then Z has a product form stationary distribution and its density p relative to m is given by (4.7)-(4.8).

Proof. To allow use of the results in [30], we first perform a linear transformation of the state space to remove the correlation between the components of X. Let U be the rotation matrix whose rows are the orthonormal eigenvectors of the covariance matrix Γ and let A be the corresponding diagonal matrix of eigenvalues such that $\Gamma = U'AU$, where $U' = U^{-1}$. Let $V = A^{-\frac{1}{2}}U$ and define $\tilde{Z} = VZ$, $\tilde{X} = VX$ and $\tilde{R} = VR$. Then \tilde{X} is a $(V\theta, I)$ Brownian motion and the k^{th} row of the matrix

$$\hat{N} \equiv \Lambda^{-\frac{1}{2}} U' A^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

is the inward unit normal to the face of the state space of \tilde{Z} on which Y_k increases. Here $\Lambda=\mathrm{diag}(\Gamma)$, as in the proof of Theorem (3). Resolving the k^{th} column of \tilde{R} into components that are normal and tangential to the k^{th} face of the state space of \tilde{Z} , we obtain $\tilde{R}=(\tilde{N}'+\tilde{Q}')H$, where $\mathrm{diag}(\tilde{N}\tilde{Q}')=0$, $H=\mathrm{diag}(\tilde{N}\tilde{R})=\Lambda^{-\frac{1}{2}}D$ and

$$\hat{Q}' = \tilde{R}H^{-1} - \tilde{N}' = A^{-\frac{1}{2}}U(I - P')\Lambda^{\frac{1}{2}} - A^{\frac{1}{2}}U\Lambda^{-\frac{1}{2}}.$$

It was shown in [30] that if the following skew symmetry condition holds

$$\hat{N}\hat{Q}' + \hat{Q}\tilde{N}' = 0 ,$$

then \tilde{Z} has an invariant measure $\tilde{\pi}$ such that $d\tilde{\pi}(\tilde{z}) = \exp(-\tilde{\eta} \cdot \tilde{z}) d\tilde{z}$, where $\tilde{\eta} = -2(I - \tilde{N}^{-1}\tilde{Q})^{-1}V\theta$. Moreover, when $\exp(-\tilde{\eta} \cdot \tilde{z})$ is integrable over the state space of \tilde{Z} , $\tilde{\pi}$ (suitably normalized) yields the unique stationary distribution for \tilde{Z} . Simple algebraic manipulations show that (25) holds if and only if (22) holds. Moreover, when (22) holds,

$$V'\tilde{\eta} = -2V'(2I - V(2\Gamma - \Lambda + P'\Lambda)V')^{-1}V\theta$$

= $2V'(V(I - P')\Lambda V')^{-1}V\theta$
= $2\Lambda^{-1}DR^{-1}\theta = \eta$,

where η is given by (19). Since \tilde{Z} and Z are related by the invertible linear transformation V, it follows that when (22) holds and $\exp\{-(V'\tilde{\eta})\cdot z\}$ is integrable over S (i.e., $\eta > 0$), then Z has a product form stationary distribution with density given by (4.7)-(4.8). \square

10. Summary of Performance Analysis Procedures.

Consider an open queueing network of the type described earlier in section 2, assuming that ρ_k is less than one but near one for each station $k=1,\ldots,K$. Let n be a large integer satisfying (3.1), and define a drift vector θ , covariance matrix Γ and reflection matrix R in terms of the queueing network's parameters as in sections 2 and 3. Finally, let Z be a K-dimensional RBM defined in terms of θ , Γ and R as in section 4. Consider Z starting from the origin and let $Q(\infty)$ and $Z(\infty)$ denote the weak limits of Q(t) and Z(t), respectively, as $t \to \infty$. (Note that the necessary and sufficient condition (4.5) for Z to have a limit distribution is satisfied since this is equivalent to the condition $\rho < e$.) The heavy traffic limit theorem alluded to in section 3 shows that the scaled queue length process $\{n^{-1/2}Q(nt), t \geqslant 0\}$ is distributed approximately as Z, and thus we are led to approximate (in the distributional sense) $n^{-1/2}Q(\infty)$ by $Z(\infty)$. Equivalently, the heavy traffic limit theory leads us to approximate $Q(\infty)$ by $n^{1/2}Z(\infty)$. Unfortunately, the distribution of $Z(\infty)$ is not known for general values of θ , Γ and R, but if Γ and R jointly satisfy condition (4.6), equations (4.7) and (4.8) say that $Z_1(\infty), \ldots, Z_K(\infty)$ are independent and exponentially distributed with $E[Z_k(\infty)] = \Gamma_{kk}/2\mu_k\gamma_k$. Thus, given that Γ and R jointly satisfy (4.6), we are led to the approximation $E[Q_k(\infty)] \simeq n^{1/2} \Gamma_{kk}/2\mu_k \gamma_k$. By (4.4) and (3.8), this is equivalent to

(1)
$$E[Q_k(\infty)] \simeq \Gamma_{kk}/2\mu_k(1-\rho_k)$$
 for $k=1,\ldots,K$.

A similar but somewhat different approximation scheme has been proposed by Whitt [28] for analysis of generalized Jackson networks, and that scheme is implemented in the software package called QNA.

We have seen that formula (1) flows directly out of heavy traffic limit theory in the case where (4.6) holds, and the courageous might venture to apply (1) regardless of whether the network data satisfy (4.6). A virtue of formula (1), like the QNA approximation scheme, is that it uses both first and second moment information. In contrast, many practically oriented users of performance analysis methodology simply apply the formulas derived by Jackson [16, 17] when they wish to evaluate a proposed network configuration. These formulas are based on the assumption of Poisson arrivals and exponential service time distributions, and to apply them one need only estimate the mean arrival rates and mean service times at the various stations of the network. The result is that second moment information is either ignored or never gathered. It may be, incidentally, that the QNA approximation for $E[Q_k(\infty)]$ is nearly equivalent to (1) when (4.6) holds and ρ_k is near one for all k, but we have not investigated this matter.

Let us consider now a network where ρ_k is less than one but close to one for some stations k, whereas ρ_k is substantially less than one for all other stations. Hereafter the former class will be referred to as critical stations, or the bottleneck subnetwork, and the latter class will be referred to as non-critical stations. Intuitively, one feels that the congestion and delay associated with non-critical stations will be negligible compared with those arising in the bottleneck subnetwork, and the formal results of Iglehart-Whitt [15] and Johnson [18] strongly confirm that view. More specifically, these results show that, for certain restricted classes of networks, one can simply delete non-critical stations from one's model, as if passage through such stations were instantaneous. (In the reduced model, of course, the flow processes F^j must describe statistically the flow of customers between successive critical stations.) The papers referenced above justify this procedure only for special classes of networks, but the extension to the general class of networks described in section 2 is presumably straightforward.

11. Concluding Remarks and Open Problems.

As a consistency check on the results presented in this paper, readers might wish to consider the case of an open Jackson network, characterized by Poisson arrival processes, exponential service time distributions, and Markovian routing. In that case, it is known that $Q(\infty)$ has a product form distribution, so one would expect the approximating RBM to have a product form stationary distribution as well, which is equivalent to saying that (4.6) holds. A tedious verification shows that the covariance matrix Γ and reflection matrix R associated with a Jackson network do indeed satisfy (4.6). This would not be true, incidentally, if one used the expression for Γ advanced in Reiman's [23] original treatment; with Reiman's formula for Γ , (4.6) holds for Jackson networks only in the limit as $\rho_k \to 1$ for all stations k. We feel that this tends to confirm the view, expressed earlier in section 3, that our formula (2.23) represents a refinement of the formula for Γ advanced by Reiman.

We conclude the paper with some conjectures and open research problems, all of which involve stationary distributions for the class of RBM's defined in section 4. Given that a stationary distribution π exists, we would like to establish that π has a density function p on S such that the boundary measure ν_k has density $\mu_k^{-1}\Gamma_{kk}p$ on F_k $(k=1,\ldots,K)$. It has been shown that this is the case when (4.6) holds (see section 9), and we conjecture that it is true generally. If so, then the basic adjoint relation (BAR) of section 8 takes the form

$$({\rm BAR}\,) \quad \int_{S} \, L f \ p \ dx \ + \ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{k=1}^{K} \, \mu_{k}^{-1} \Gamma_{kk} \, \int_{F_{k}} \, D_{k} f \ p \ d\sigma_{k} \ = \ 0 \quad {\rm for \ all} \ \ f \in C_{b}^{\, 2}(S),$$

where σ_k denotes (K-1)-dimensional Lebesgue measure on F_k . Having justified the expression of (BAR) in this simplified form, another open problem is to show that a probability density function p is the stationary density of the RBM under study if and only if it satisfies (BAR). Only the necessity has been established in section 8. The final open problem, of course, is to solve (BAR), which presumably means developing efficient numerical methods for computing important performance measures associated with the stationary density p, such as the means of the marginal distributions.

References

- [1] Azéma, J., M. Kaplan-Duflo and D. Revuz, Mesure invariante sur les classes récurrentes des processus de Markov, Z. Wahr. verw. Geb. 8 (1967), 157-181.
- [2] Baskett, F., K. M. Chandy, R. R. Muntz and F. G. Palacios, Open, closed and mixed networks of queues with different classes of customers, J. of the ACM 22 (1975), 248-260.
- [3] Billingsley, P., Convergence of Probability Measures, Wiley, New York, 1968.
- [4] Chung, K. L., and R. J. Williams, Introduction to Stochastic Integration, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1983.
- [5] Cinlar, E., J. Jacod, P. Protter and M. J. Sharpe, Semimartingales and Markov processes, Z. Wahr. verw. Geb. 54 (1980), 161-219.
- [6] Coffman, E. G., and M. I. Reiman, Diffusion approximations for computer/communication systems, in *Mathematical Computer Performance* and Reliability, G. Iazeolla, P. J. Courtois and A. Hordijk (eds.), North Holland, Amsterdam, 1984, pp. 33-53.
- [7] Dellacherie, C., and P. A. Meyer, Probabilités et Potentiel, Vol. II. Théorie des Martingales, Hermann, Paris, 1980.
- [8] Ethier, S. N., and T. G. Kurtz. Markov Processes, Characterization and Convergence, John Wiley & Sons. New York, 1986.
- [9] Flores, C., Diffusion approximations for computer communications networks, in *Computer Communications*, B. Gopinath (ed.), Proc. Symp. Appl. Math., Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1985.
- [10] Harrison, J. M., Brownian Motion and Stochastic Flow Systems, John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1985.
- [11] Harrison, J. M., Brownian models of queueing networks with heterogeneous customer populations, to appear in *Proc. IMA Workshop on Stochastic Differential Systems*, Springer-Verlag, 1987.

- [12] Harrison, J.M, and M. I. Reiman, Reflected Brownian motion on an orthant, Annals Prob. 9 (1981), 302-308.
- [13] Harrison, J. M., and M. I. Reiman, On the distribution of multidimensional reflected Brownian motion, SIAM J. Appl. Math. 41 (1981), 345-361.
- [14] Harrison. J. M., and R. J. Williams, Multidimensional reflected Brownian motions having exponential stationary distributions, to appear in *Ann. Prob.*
- [15] Iglehart, D. L., and W. Whitt, Multiple channel queues in heavy traffic, I and II, Adv. Appl. Prob. 2 (1970), 150-177 and 355-364.
- [16] Jackson, J. R., Networks of waiting lines, Ops. Rsch. 5 (1957), 518-521.
- [17] Jackson, J. R., Jobshop-like queueing systems, Management Science 10 (1963), 131-142.
- [18] Johnson, D. P., Diffusion approximations for optimal filtering of jump processes and for queueing networks, Ph.D. thesis, Dept. Math., Univ. of Wisconsin, Madison, 1983.
- [19] Kelly, F. P., Reversibility and Stochastic Networks, Wiley, New York, 1979.
- [20] Lemoine, A. J., Networks of queues -- a survey of weak convergence results, Management Science 24 (1978), 1175-1193.
- [21] McKean, H. P. Jr., Stochastic Integrals, Academic Press, New York, 1968.
- [22] Peterson, W. P., Diffusion approximations for networks of queues with multiple customer types, Ph.D. thesis, Dept. Oper. Res., Stanford Univ., 1985.
- [23] Reiman, M. I., Open queueing networks in heavy traffic, Math. Oper. Res. 9 (1984), 441-458.
- [24] Reiman, M. I., and R. J. Williams, A boundary property of semimartingale reflecting Brownian motions, preprint, 1986.
- [25] Tanaka, H., Stochastic differential equations with reflecting boundary conditions in convex domains, *Hiroshima Math. J.* 9 (1979), 163-179.

- [26] Varadhan, S. R. S., and R. J. Williams, Brownian motion in a wedge with oblique reflection, Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 38 (1985), 405-443.
- [27] Whitt, W., Heavy traffic theorems for queues: a survey, in *Mathematical Models in Queueing Theory*, A. B. Clarke (ed.), Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1974.
- [28] Whitt, W., The queueing network analyzer, Bell Sys. Tech. J. 62 (1983), 2779-2815.
- [29] Whitt, W., Performance of the queueing network analyzer, Bell Sys. Tech. J.
 62 (1983), 2817-2843.
- [30] Williams, R. J., Reflected Brownian motion with skew symmetric data in a polyhedral domain, preprint, 1986.
- [31] Yoshida, K., Functional Analysis, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1978.

Vortices Over a Round Leading Edge Delta Wing
313 J. Thomas Beale, On the Accuracy of Vortex Methods at Large Times
314 P. Le Tailec, A. Lotfl, Decomposition Methods for Adherence Problems

In Finite Elasticity

312 Bernhard Muller, Arthur Rizzi, Navier-Stokes Computation of Transonic

317 Tod Arbogast, Jim: Douglas, Jr., Juan E. Santos, Two-Phase Immiscible F 316 **Tod Arbogast,** The Double Porosity Model for Single Phase Flow in Naturally Fractured Reservoirs 315 Jim Douglas, Juan E. Santos, Approximation of Waves in Composite Media

- 277 Cockburn, B. The Quasi-Monotone Schemes for Scalar Conservation Laws Part III 278 M. Chipot, T. Sideris, On the Abelian Higgs Model 279 C. Folas, B. Nicolaenko, G.R.Seil, R. Temen, Inertial Manifolds for the
- 280 R. Duran, On the Approximation of Miscible Displacement in Porous Media by a Kuramoto-Sivashinsky Equation and an Estimate of their Lowest Dimension Method of Characteristics Combined with a Mixed Method
- 281 H. Alxlang, Zhang Bo , The Convergence for Nodal Expansion Method 282 V. Twersky, Dispersive Bulk Parameters for Coherent Propagation in Correlated
- Random Distributions
- 283 W.Th.F. den Hollander, Mixing Properties for Random Walk in Random Scenery 284 H.R. Jauslin, Nondifferentiable Potentials for Nonequilibrium Steady States 285 K. Meyer, G.R.Seil, Homoclinic Orbits and Bernoulli Bundles in Almost Periodic
- 286 J. Douglas, Jr., Y. Yuan, Finite Difference Methods for the Transient Sehavior

- 291 L.R. Scott, J.M. Boyle, B. Bagherl, Distributed Data Structures for Scientific
- Computation
- 293 D.G. Aronson, L.A. Caffarelli, Optimal Regularity for One-Dimensional Porous Medium Flow

- 299 LI Kaltal, Perturbation Solutions of Simple and Double Blfurcation Problems for Navier-Stokes Equations
- 300 Chem Zhangxin, Li Kaltai, The Convergence on the Multigrid Algorithm for Navier-Stokes Equations
- 301 A. Gerardi, G. Nappo, Martingale Approach for Modeling DNA Synthesis

- Parabolic Free Boundary Problems: Error Estimates and Implementation
- 306 E.G. Kainins, Willard Miller, Jr., q-Series and Orthogonal Polynomials Associated with Barnes' First Lemma
- Chi-Wang Shu, TVD Properties of a Class of Modified Eno Schemes for Scala
- Conservation Laws
- 310 Jack K. Nafe, 311 Bourgeat, A. Bourgeet, A. Cockburn, B., The TVD-Projection Method for Solving Implicit Numerical Compact Attractors and Singular Perturbations

Schemes for Scalar Conservation Laws: A Numerical Study of a Simple Case

305 K.A. Pericak-Spector, Scott J. Spector, Nonuniqueness for a Hyperbolic System: Cavitation in Nonlinear Elastodynamics 302 D.N. Armold, L. Ridgway Scott Michael Vogellus, Regular Inversion of the Divergence Operator with Dirichlet Boundary Conditions on a Polygon 303 Duran, Ricarde G. Error Analysis in LP , 1 < p < ∞, for Mixed Definite Element Methods for Linear and Quasi-Linear Elliptic Problems
304 Necheto, Ricardo H., Verdi, Claudio, An Efficient Linear Scheme to Approximate 296 He Yinmien, Li Kaitai, The Coupling Method of Finite Elements and Boundary Elements for Radiation Problems
297 T. Cazenave, A. Haraux, L. Vazquez, F.B. Weissier, Nonlinear Effects in the Wave Equation with a Cubic Restoring Force
298 M. Chipot, F.B. Weissier, Some Blow Up Results for a Nonlinear Parabolic Parabolic Equation with a Gradient Term 309 Edmund Dikow, Wirich Hornung, A Random Boundary Value Problem Modeling Spatial 307 D.N. Arnold, Richard S. Faik, A Uniformly Accurate Finite Element Method for the 294 Haim Brezis, Liquid Crystals and Energy Estimates for S -Valued Maps 295 Todd Arbogast, Analysis of the Simulation of Single Phase Flow Through a 287 Li Kaitai, Yan Ningning, The Extrapolation for Boundary Finite Elements 288 R. Durrett, R.H. Schonmann, Stochastic Growth Models 289 David Kinderlehrer, Remarks about Equilibrium Configurations of Crystals 290 D.G. Aronson, J.L. Vazquez, Eventual C.—Regularity and Concavity for Flows in One-Dimensional Porous Media 292 J. Douglas, Jr., P.J. Paes Leme, T. Arbogast, T. Schmitt, Simulation of Flow in Naturally Fractured Petroleum Reservoirs Naturally Fractured Reservoir of a Semiconductor Device Variability in Porous Media Flow 322 Ana Bela Cruzeiro, Solutions ET Mesures invariantes Pour Des Equations D'Evolution Stochastiques Du Type Navier-Stokes
323 Saich-Eldin A. Mohammed, The Lyapunov Spectrum and Stable Manifolds for Stochastic Linear Delay Equations
324 Bao Gia Nguyen, Typical Cluster Size for 2-DIM Percolation Processes Minimizers of Constrained Variational Principles
326 Michel Chipot, David Kinderlehrer, Equilibrium Configurations of 325 Robert Hardt, David Kinderlehrer, Fang-Hua Lin, Stable Defects of 321 J.M. Harrison, R.J. Williams, Brownian Models of Open Queueing Network with Homogeneous Customer Populations 319 R. Duran, R.H. Nocheto, J. Wang, Sharp Maximum Norm Error Estimates to Finite Element Approximations of the Stokes Problem in 2-D 318 **Jim Dougias, Jr., Yuan Yirang,** Numerical Simulation of immiscible Flow In Porous Media Based on Combining the Method of Characteristics 320 Andreas Greven, A Phase Transition for a System of Branching Random Walks in a Random Environment In Naturally Fractured Reservoirs (Revised) with Finite Element Procedures